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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission

Minutes of the Technology Subcommittee Meeting Held June 24, 2008

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	B. Coleman
	S. Hollenbeck

	R. Baldwin
	M. Evans
	C. Klein

	K. Blessing
	T. Garrahan
	J. Schneider

	R. Sterling
	
	

	B. Vanderwende
	
	

	Committee Members Absent
	
	

	N. Callaway
	
	

	C. West
	
	

	
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

There were no prior minutes to approve.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on Nutrient Relocation Program Structure

B. Rohrer highlighted some of the key issues dealing with the Nutrient Relocation Program: 

· For 2006, 2007, and 2008 combined; and based on 244 million birds, there has been a little more than 300,000 tons of litter generated in a year, and about 118,000 tons of litter is deemed to be excess. That excess is based on Nutrient Management Law, the Mass Balancing Report, and a few other things

· In 2004, 61,000 tons out of the 118,000 tons of excess litter was relocated

· In 2005, 84,000 tons out of the 118,000 tons of excess litter was relocated

· In 2006, 77,000 tons out of the 118,000 tons of excess litter was relocated

· In 2007, 92,000 tons out of the 118,000 tons of excess litter was relocated

· In 2008, 115,000 tons out of the 118,000 tons of excess litter has been relocated, which brings the program about 3,000 tons short of complete balance

· The program is performing as it should, and it is important to be able to sustain the relocation of this excess litter

· At present, the program is not sustainable, because it is running out of money

· Demand continues to increase, while funding does not

· A map was distributed which shows where poultry farms are located within Kent and Sussex Counties; with the majority being located within Sussex County

The Relocation Program can be broken down into two categories: Seasonal and Constant: 

· The Constant category would contain:

· Perdue AgriRecycle

· Mushroom facilities 

· The Seasonal category pertains more to:

· Spring and fall

· Wheat growth and corn production

The program is not sustainable with current funding:

· $241,000 from general funds

· $200,000 from 319 grant (administered by Robert Baldwin, DNREC, who is member of the Commission)

· $100,000 from Chesapeake Bay program (administered by John Schneider of DNREC, who is present at the meeting)

· Last year, there was a $90,000 grant provided by NRCS to assist in the relocation program; however, that funding may not be sustainable into the future

· $200,000 is coming from the poultry companies, and this is the first year that the program has received that funding

· Even though it has been a record year in terms of provided funding, there has still been a shortfall of about $275,000

· $170,000 was transferred from the Planning program, and the Relocation program still experienced a shortfall of about $175,000

There are a couple of recommendations offered to restructure the Relocation program, and a couple of things were taken into account in formulating those recommendations:

· Possibly changing the rates

· Possibly changing the caps

· Possibly changing the eligibility of relocation assistance

The recommendations deal mostly with the eligibility of senders and the eligibility of receivers. These changes would also create more short hauls, which would be easier to do without financial assistance for transportation.

Tony Keen asked if the mushroom facilities are willing to pay for the transportation of litter to their facilities. Bill Rohrer responded that he and Steve Hollenbeck visit the mushroom facilities every year, and that the facilities would have to pay twice as much per ton if they were to foot the costs of transporting the litter. He added that that would be the decision of the program, not the facilities; and that decision would be based on the market. Steve Hollenbeck explained that at one time, the facilities actually preferred Pennsylvania poultry litter because of the consistency of it. But, they are taking more Delaware litter now. Tony Keen said that he doesn’t think it is fair to send the litter to the mushroom facilities out of the state, when there are local farmers in need of it. Bill Rohrer said that other than the Perdue contracts, the program has met all commitments. Cathy Klein of Perdue agreed that the mushroom facilities are still paying a delivered price, which covers collection and transportation of the product. She added that it is economics. There are a lot of farmers, both Delaware and Maryland that have not gotten raw litter. But, economics are forcing a lot of changes. Perdue has basically cut the mushroom facilities off; they have to protect what goes to the recycling plant. Tony Keen said that he was a meeting in Annapolis and it was said there that Perdue is so short on litter that they are only operating three days a week. Cathy Klein said that information is incorrect; AgriRecycle is operating on Saturdays as well. She said that it is because of (worldwide) pricing of fertilizer, driving everyone to market, to get what they can. Therefore, Perdue has become more aggressive; where they used to just do total cleanouts, now they are offering centers and cake outs, as well as other alternatives. As a contrast, last year AgriRecycle had 9,000 tons in inventory, and this year, they have no inventory at all. Currently, they are collecting and shipping to order. Although capacity is 80,000 tons, they are being forced to ration output based on what they can take in. AgriRecycle’s plan for the coming fiscal year is 50-60,000 tons of product; if they could get more raw product, they have the capacity for more output. The problem lies in getting the raw litter. B. Rohrer said that he believes some of the recommendations to be discussed should help in getting more litter to the local farmers. By changing the eligibility of senders and receivers, it will open the market up to those farmers that are willing to pay the transportation costs of a 15-mile haul (for example). Tony Keen stressed his view that the program needs to close the gap for haulers that haul long distance as the priority, instead of hauling to local farmers as the priority. Cathy Klein said that Perdue is doing all it can to move the litter off the peninsula…it has been certified as organic, they have replaced equipment, adding efficiency…the biggest problem Perdue faces is supply. She added that Perdue still operates on an annual cleanout, and she believes that contracts state if a grower goes past 18 months without a cleanout, no birds will be placed. Cleanouts are ranging 40% less output by having moved to the annual cleanout cycle. 

Bill Rohrer introduced Steve Hollenbeck, who outlined the proposed recommendations. There are four areas where the program could improve, beginning in fiscal year 2009:

1. The total amount of transportation cost-share to any single entity would be capped at 50% of available funds, or $450,000. This fiscal year, the two largest brokers are both under the $450,000 proposed cap, but they are over $400,000. 

2. Outstanding applications for manure transportation cost-share to any single entity would be capped at $125,000.

3. All transports eligible for cost-share assistance by the Delaware Nutrient Management Program must originate from a Sussex County watershed or the following Kent County watersheds: Choptank River, Mispillion River, Marshyhope, or Nanticoke River. 

4. Manure transports for land application from any farm located in a Sussex County watershed or one of the Kent County watersheds noted above, to another farm in a Sussex County watershed or one of the above mentioned Kent County watersheds, are not eligible for cost assistance by the Delaware Nutrient Management Program. The manure could still be transported from farm to farm, but the program would not pay transportation costs for movement of the manure. 

If relocation starts and finishes in Sussex County, it will not be subsidized by the program. Bill Rohrer explained that the largest amount of excess poultry litter originates in the Sussex County watersheds and it isn’t effective to pay to relocate the litter within those watersheds. He added that the priority should be to remove the litter from the watershed to alternative uses or to those watersheds that can safely use the litter, rather than to keep the litter in the watersheds already sharing in the excess. Tony Keen said he thinks it sounds like it is cutting out the Sussex County farmer that needs the litter, in favor of sending it someplace else. Steve Hollenbeck said that he doesn’t think the use of manure will be impacted. The only impact will be the cost of using the manure. Bill Rohrer agreed, saying that the farmers in Sussex County received litter long before the transportation program was developed, and it likely that they will continue to receive litter. The guy that is in Sussex County, where the concentration of litter is high, should have no problem getting litter delivered to him for $15-20 per ton without using public money. By changing the eligibility requirements for both senders and receivers, the program could have saved $140,000 this fiscal year. Tony Keen questioned paying for transport for a farmer in New Castle County, and not paying for transport for a farmer in Sussex County as being discriminatory. Bill Rohrer explained that it is not discrimination…it is priority…the Sussex County farmer has many more resources than the New Castle County farmer. He feels that most farmers in Sussex County should be able to buy poultry litter and transport it the 10-20 miles it would take. The market value of the litter should more than cover the transportation costs. He added that the focus of the program is not to be a match-maker; the market should dictate the movement of the litter. Robert Baldwin said that he feels it is not the job of government to subsidize the movement of litter; let the market work. Bill Rohrer further explained that one of the recommendations states that you must be located within one of the named watersheds to be an eligible sender; another states that you must be located outside one of the named watersheds to be an eligible receiver. Steve Hollenbeck added that when you look at the percentage of the total transportation budget, the change really isn’t that much. Robert Baldwin added that those who are having the litter transported to New Castle County and beyond are capped at $18 per ton mile; it is still costing them more than that amount because of trucking costs, etc. Ken Blessing asked if the timing is a factor; are the mushroom facilities receiving the litter at the same time that the farmers within Delaware are trying to get it? Steve Hollenbeck answered that the mushroom facilities’ use of litter is pretty much continuous; the loads are small as well, 20-25 tons, usually 1 or 2 loads at a time. Bill Vanderwende asked Cathy Klein where the Perdue AgriRecycle product is going. She responded that it goes from Maine to Florida, as well as Texas. She added that it is primarily used in organic farming; organic vegetables, and flowers, as well as golf courses. Even their sound customers, such as Scott’s, are having to cut back due to transport costs. Most consumers are paying $18 to $30 per ton, plus a 30% fuel surcharge for delivery of product. Bill Vanderwende asked what the generator is getting out of the chicken litter now. Steve Hollenbeck said that he believes one broker is doing a clean out and a load up just to get the manure. Bill Vanderwende said that is going to stop one day, given the value of the litter. Tony Keen mentioned that one broker is advertising in the Delmarva Farmer to buy poultry litter. Bill Vanderwende said that when the price of commercial fertilizer is $1,000 per ton, the poultry farmer should try to benefit a little more from the litter he has. Cathy Klein pointed out that in many cases, Perdue would go to a grower, prepared to do a cleanout only to find that the cleanout had already been done. The grower would explain that a local farmer had done the cleanout and paid the grower a per ton price for the litter. It is difficult for the grower not to take the cash, even though their contract is with Perdue. Farmers are trying to make deals for the litter even prior to a new house being fully constructed. Tony Keen feels that the changes are going to require more policing to ensure that the amount of Phosphorus being applied is going on at the crop removal rate. Robert Baldwin responded that you can’t police it all, and that as the marketplace changes, the Commission has to adapt. Bill Rohrer pointed out that litter coming from Sussex County, entering southern Kent County will not receive any transportation assistance. Robert Baldwin cautioned that the current rate of subsidy is 16 cents per ton mile, so a 10-mile haul is only receiving $1.60, a small amount anyway. The program is spending so much due to volume, not the amount subsidized per ton. Bill Rohrer pointed out that the program is up to $1,000,000 demand and he doesn’t feel that even $800,000-900,000 budget projected for fiscal year 2009 is sustainable. Robert Baldwin agreed, saying that the Committee will be meeting in another six months with discussions about something else that can be cut out. Bill Rohrer explained that the program is moving a lot more litter now, which is a good thing. However, at the current rate, the program is not sustainable…people have been turned away. And, if things are left as they are, the program will be out of money in the first 5 or 6 months of the new fiscal year. Bill Vanderwende added that if the changes are made, the receiver will be paying all the costs. However, if enough are interested, none of the manure may leave the state. Tim Garrahan shared a concept that there be a calculation developed in which farmers would be paid the value of the nutrients lost, to not use manure at all on soils that are greater than FIV of 150 in Phosphorus levels. So, for instance, if a farmer has 70 lbs of nitrogen in the manure and nitrogen is 60 cents a pound, you would pay that farmer $42.00 not to use that manure. Bill Vanderwende asked if Perdue AgriRecycle is planning to operate at a higher capacity in the future. Cathy Klein responded, yes…in fact they have put out higher pricing schedules to new prospective customers who will hopefully come to market in the fall. But, the overall answer is yes, the intention is to operate at higher capacity. She added that although the percentage fluctuates slightly, Delaware always provides more litter than Maryland to Perdue AgriRecycle. She added that a small portion, once in a while, comes from Virginia, but the bulk of the litter used comes from Delaware and Maryland. She also pointed out that they are forced to go where they can, when they can, dependent upon the sale of chicken. Tim Garrahan said that Allen’s is doing a lot of windrowing, which produces less litter. He also said that EQIP is looking into helping the farmer with that as well, because it generates less litter and cuts down on the amount of composting, which is the benefit that EQIP sees from it. Windrowing is also beneficial in that it keeps the pathogens down by being heated to 130 degrees; this keeps less ammonia from going into the air and the groundwater, as well as promotes better bird health. 

R. Baldwin motioned that the Subcommittee accept the recommendations of the staff, and that they be considered by the Full Commission.

R. Sterling seconded the motion. 

Steve Hollenbeck pointed out that a little over 16,000 tons of litter goes to the mushroom facilities, with another 17,500 tons of litter in applications received. However, at 24,000 tons, land application is still the biggest use of the manure. Ken Blessing stated that since he has litter transported to his farm from a distance of 10 miles without applying for assistance, he can’t object to the motion.   

The vote was 4 for the motion, with 1 opposed (Keen) to the motion. The motion carried. 

Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
NONE

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 8:15 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair 
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